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It	all	began	over	40	years	ago.	

I	was	 teaching	 summer	 school	 at	 the	University
of	Toronto	and	as	the	family	had	left	Canada	for

home	before	me,	I	had	six	weeks	to	get	on	with
things.	 During	 this	 "free"	 period,	 there	 was	 a

long	 holiday	 weekend,	 so	 I	 decided	 to	 take	 a
short	trip	with	a	friend	to	the	Appalachians.	

During	 a	 “comfort	 break”	 along	 a	 road
somewhere	in	the	mountains,	I	looked	to	my	left
at	 something	 that	 amused	 me	 and	 I	 thought	 it

worth	 a	 photograph.	 The	 resulting	 image	 was
one	that	I	kept	and	smiled	at	whenever	I	 looked
at	it	even	though	I	knew	it	was	pure	kitsch.	

A	 few	 years	 after	 I	 retired,	 when	 digital
photography	became	a	consumer	option,	I	took	a
couple	 of	 courses	 to	 familiarize	myself	with	 the
cameras	and	also	to	learn	how	to	edit	the	images.

I	 also	 scanned	 some	 old	 transparencies	 that	 had

been	 languishing	 in	 boxes,	 unviewed	 for	 years
and	 Uncle	 Sam	Hydrant	 was	 	 amongst	 those	 I
moved	into	my	new	digital	catalogue.	

About	 the	 same	 time,	we	moved	 to	Tel	Aviv,	 a
city	 I	 didn’t	 know	 particularly	 well.	 So

combining	the	new	leisure	activity	(photography)
with	a	need	to	learn	the	geography	of	the	city	we

had	chosen	to	live	in,	I	started	walking	the	streets
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of	(mostly	North)	Tel	Aviv.	

Over	 the	 next	 couple	 of	 years,	 I	 photographed

various	 kinds	 of	 street	 activities	 as	 I	 sauntered

through	what	proved	 to	be	a	 limited	number	of
routes	in	North	Tel	Aviv,	occasionally	branching

out	 to	 broaden	 perspectives.	 There	 were
photographs	 of	 buildings	 and	 streets	 and	 there
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Looking	back	at	 these	early	 images,	 there	were

some	 fire	 hydrants	 among	 the	 objects	 I
photographed.	 The	 only	 reason	 I	 chose	 to
photograph	 them	 was	 they	 just	 seemed	 to	 be

there,	 part	 of	 the	 street	 scene.	 	 As	 I'd	 been
trained	as	a	geographer	to	observe,	that’s	what	I
did.	 At	 first,	 I	 didn’t	 take	 too	much	 notice	 of

them	and	I	certainly	didn’t	think	that	there	was
anything	remarkable	in	their	appearance.		What
caught	my	 eye	was	 that	 they	were	 painted	 red

and	seemed	to	stand		out	in	a	crowd.	

However,	 when	 I	 changed	 the	 image	 editing

application	 I	 had	 been	 using,	 I	 began	 to	 pay
them	more	attention	because	the	new	app	had	a
face	 recognition	 facility	 and	 in	 trying	 to	 figure

out	what	this	did	and	how	it	worked,	I	noticed
that	it	was	recognizing	the	hydrants	as	“faces”.	I

found	 this	 funny	 for	what	 caused	 the	 software

to	 identify	 these	 structures	 as	 faces	 was	 that
they	appeared	to	have	eyes	and/or	a	mouth	and
this	 is	 what	 furnished	 them	 with	 a	 certain
“character”.	 As	 a	 consequence	 of	 this	 chance

finding,	 I	 began	 to	 uncover	 a	 whole	 new
population	of	 these	 subliminal	 street	 characters

who,	 on	 the	 face	 of	 it	—	 no	 pun	 intended	—
were	seemingly	invisible	to	others.	

They	 were	 easy	 to	 pick	 out.	 Though	 in	 some
places,	 such	 as	 the	USA,	 it	 is	 commonplace	 to
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were	 images	 of	 people	 engaging	 in	 all	 sorts	 of

activities	 from	 meeting	 friends	 in	 cafés	 and
restaurants,	 to	 roller-skating,	 cycling,	 walking
and	much	else.	

I	was	 reminded	of	what	 the	 critic	 Susan	Sontag
had	 written	 back	 in	 1973	 in	 her	 book	 On

Photography:	

	 “…	photography	 first	 comes	 into	 its	 own
as	an	extension	of	the	eye	of	the	…	flâneur,
whose	sensibility	was	so	accurately	charted
by	 Baudelaire.	 The	 photographer	 is	 an

armed	 version	 of	 the	 solitary	 walker
reconnoitring,	 stalking,	 cruising	 the	 urban
inferno,	 the	 voyeuristic	 stroller	 who

discovers	 the	 city	 as	 a	 landscape	 of
voluptuous	 extremes.	Adept	 of	 the	 joys	 of
watching,	 connoisseur	 of	 empathy,	 the
flâneur	 finds	 the	 world	 “picturesque.”	 …
The	 flâneur	 is	 not	 attracted	 to	 the	 city’s

official	 realities	 but	 to	 its	 dark	 seamy

corners,	 its	 neglected	 populations	 —	 an
unofficial	 reality	 behind	 the	 façade	 of
bourgeois	 life	 that	 the	 photographer
“apprehends,”	…	

It's	quite	clear	that	the	armour	to	which	Sontag

was	referring	is	the	camera	so	I	became	a	kind	of
flâneur	of	North	Tel	Aviv.



	4	

regard	the	fire	hydrant	as	a	backdrop	for	artistic

expression,	 although	 they	 come	 in	 a	 variety	 of
shapes	and	sizes,	they	are	almost	all	painted	red
in	 Tel	Aviv.	 (Other	 cities	 in	 Israel	 paint	 theirs

yellow,	 white,	 green,	 or	 silver.	 In	 yet	 other
places,	 such	 as	 the	 UK,	 befitting	 British
understatement	 and	 modesty,	 hydrants	 are

subterranean	 and	 but	 for	 a	 modest	 sign	 above
ground,	they	are	almost	completely	invisible.)	

Fire	 hydrants	 have	 been	 around	 since	 the
mid-19th	century.	The	first	surviving	American
patent	 —	 for	 a	 wooden	 fire	 hydrant	 —	 was

taken	out	 in	 1838.	 (The	patent	 office	 itself	 had
burned	to	the	ground	in	1836,	taking	with	it	any
earlier	 hydrant	 patents,	 and,	 presumably,	 any

hydrants	that	might	have	been	there,	too.)	Then
in	 the	 1860s,	 several	 patents	 were	 granted	 for

iron	hydrants	and	since	then,	they’ve	been	part

of	the	urban	scene.	

Of	 course,	 the	 primary	 function	 of	 the	 fire
hydrant	 is	 to	 be	 an	 integral	 component	 in	 fire

protection.	 A	 fire-fighter	 attaches	 a	 hose	 to	 a
hydrant	 and	 opens	 a	 valve,	 letting	 loose	 a

powerful	 flow	 of	 water.	 The	 hose	 can	 be
connected	to	a	fire	engine,	which	can	boost	the

water	pressure	and	split	it	into	several	streams.	

Despite	 its	 official	 function,	 hydrants	 can	 be
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and	 are	 used	 for	 other	 purposes,	 such	 as	 for

cooling	children	off	while	playing	in	the	streets
in	hot	weather	or	 for	dispersing	crowds.	 	They
can	 also	 act	 as	models	 for	 street	 artists,	 not	 in

the	sense	that	the	artists	depict	them	in	paintings
or	 sculptures	 but	 that	 they	 provide	 the	 artists
with	 a	 metal	 “canvas”	 for	 artistic	 expression

although	 Tel	 Aviv	 hydrants	 are	 generally	 not
treated	 so	 frivolously.	 (An	 Internet	 search	will
throw	up	hundreds	of	examples	of	hydrant	art.)	

Once	 I	 began	 to	 photograph	 these	 newly
discovered	 streeties,	 I	 found	 myself	 searching

for	"individuals"	I	hadn’t	seen	before.	Yet	after
a	 year	 or	 so,	 I	 realized	 that	 variety	 amongst
hydrants	 is	 considerably	 less	 than	 that	 among

humans	 —	 hardly	 a	 surprising	 discovery.	 Yet
even	 so,	 every	 now	 and	 then	 I	 come	 across	 an

individual	 that	 looks	 somehow	different	 to	 the

others	—	even	unique	—	and	into	the	catalogue
it	went.	

In	 addition,	 looking	 through	 my	 collection,

which	now	numbers	about	1,300,	I	noticed	that
I’ve	 recently	 been	 identifying	 other	 “street

people”	 that	 are	 not	 hydrants	 at	 all.	 Looking
around,	 I	 can	 see	 all	 types	 of	 other	 “faces”

staring	back	at	me	—	and	not	just	in	the	street,
either.	 Consequently,	 this	 collection	 also
contains	 a	hosepipe,	 a	garbage	container,	 a	 tree
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and	a	food	item.	

Each	 individual	 was	 photographed	 in	 situ	 and
au	naturel.	None	of	my	“models”	posed	for	me

nor	 did	 I	 apply	 any	 “make-up”	 to	make	 them
appear	more	attractive.	Nevertheless,	 several	of
the	 images	 have	 been	 touched	 up	 for

publication.	

I	 did	 consider	 not	 assigning	 captions	 to	 the

pictures	at	all,	leaving	readers	to	have	free	rein	at
deciphering	the	images.		Why	distract	others	by
forcing	them	to	see	what	I	thought	I	saw	when

that	 is	 not	 necessarily	 what	 they	 might	 see?
Then	 again,	 if	 by	 providing	 captions,	 it	 makes
the	 reader	 wonder	 why	 I	 thought	 the	 way	 I

thought,	 thereby	making	her	or	him	 look	 even
harder	 at	 an	 image	which	 they	might	 not	 have
done	 otherwise,	 then	 surely	 I've	 succeeded.
And	 if	 they	 apply	 their	 own	 captions	 that	 are
different	from	my	own,	then	I	can	communicate

with	my	readers	and	then	all	the	better

As	you	look	through	the	photographs	you	may
notice	 that	 the	 same	 individual	 has	 been
photographed	 more	 than	 once	 yet	 given

different	 captions.	 This	 is	 because	 differing
lighting	 conditions	 —	 brought	 about	 by	 the
time	 of	 day	 or	 the	 season,	 by	 variable	weather

or	 just	 the	 placement	 of	 the	 bibs	 and	 bobs
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placed	 alongside	 or	 inside	 the	 hydrant	 —

suggested	 different	 things	 when	 I	 viewed	 and
photographed	 them.	 Almost	 all	 the	 images	 are
from	Tel	Aviv.	 	However,	 there	are	some	from

as	far	apart	as	Spain	and	London	as	well	because
I	 just	 couldn't	 quite	 resist	 the	 messages	 they
were	intimating.

So	as	the	lady	on	the	BBC	Light	Programme	60
years	 ago	 used	 to	 say	 on	 introducing	 “Listen

With	Mother”	.:

	“Are	you	sitting	comfortably?	Then	I’ll	begin.”
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	No	hills	in	Tel	Aviv	so	Jack	&	Jill	never	made	it	to	the	top	to	fetch	their	pail	of	water!
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BODIES
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What	a	knees	up!
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BODIES	

Under	normal	conditions,	we	people	live	within
our	 bodies.	 Our	 organs	 are	 connected	 to	 our

brains	and	we	face	the	world	from	the	inside	out.
Whereas	 each	 of	 us	 sees,	 hears,	 smells,	 touches
and	tastes	from	inside	our	confining	skins,	others

perceive	us	by	using	their	own	senses—and	what

they	first	see,	hear,	smell,	touch	and	taste	are	the
external	 surfaces	 that	 encase	us.	So	people	must

make	 contact	 and	 communicate.	 As	 a
consequence,	 eyes	 and	 ears	 and	 other	 sensory
organs	and	the	rest	of	the	body	as	well	come	into

play.	

And	 it’s	 not	 just	 by	 unadulterated	 sights	 and
sounds	 that	 we	 communicate,	 for
communication	is	a	two-way	street.	We	see	with

our	 eyes	 but	 our	 eyes	 look	 into	 other	 people’s

eyes	for	a	hint	of	what	they	might	be	thinking—
about	 us,	 or	 whatever.	 Our	 gift	 of	 language
permits	 us	 to	 interpret	 what	 others	 might	 be
thinking	 and	 feeling	 by	 way	 of	 the	 words	 and

phrases	 they	 emit.	 Beyond	 this,	 too,	 we	 also
listen	 for	 intonation	 and	 to	 the	 rhythms	 and
tempi	of	speech	in	order	to	construe	any	genuine

feelings	that	might	underlie	the	words.

BODY	LANGUAGE	

Not	 only	 this,	 of	 course,	 but	 humans	 have
developed	 a	 whole	 slew	 of	 gestures	 and

expressions	involving	their	bodies	as	a	whole	and
with	 different	 parts	 of	 their	 bodies	 to	 elaborate
on	 the	 sounds	 that	 have	 been	 produced	 and

which	 people	 use	 to	 communicate	 with	 one
another.	 It	 sometimes	 seems	 that	 we	 form
opinions	 about	 others	 just	 by	 looking	 at	 their

bodies	 and	 body	 movements	 even	 before	 they
have	 uttered	 a	 single	word.	And	when	 they	 do
eventually	 speak,	 we	may	 have	 already	 decided

whether	what	 they	 are	 about	 to	 say	 is	 truth	 or
untruth,	sincere	or	spurious,	fact	or	fiction.	

We	 refer	 to	 this	 non-verbal	 means	 of
communication	 in	 which	 physical	 behaviour	 is
used	to	express	or	convey	information	as	“Body
Language”.	 That	 we	 use	 the	 term	 “body
language”	 as	 if	 it	 were	 a	 real	 language	 is

essentially	 due	 to	 popular	 culture	 for	 it’s	 not

really	 a	 language	 at	 all.	 	Unlike	 sign	 languages,
which	 are	 full	 languages	 with	 well-developed
grammars,	 body	 language	 is	 a	 somewhat
misleading	 term.	 	 Nevertheless,	 it	 is	 sometimes

claimed	 that	 words	 convey	 just	 a	 small

proportion	 of	meaning	 and	 that	 body	 language

and	 tone	 of	 voice	 do	 the	 rest.	 	 Although	 body
language	 and	 voice	 tone	 are	 important	 in
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emotional	 messaging,	 in	 propositional

messaging,	real	words	are	of	utmost	importance.
It’s	 difficult,	 for	 example,	 to	 convey	 “perhaps”
with	 one's	 eyebrows.	 So	 body	 language

augments	 the	 process	 of	 communication	 rather
than	having	any	absolute	meaning	in	itself.	
		

Yet	 ultimately,	 we	 use	 and	 interpret	 body
language	 to	 be	 a	 sort	 of	 language	 involving	 the
whole	 body	 from	 head	 to	 toe	 for	 it’s	 not	 only

the	face	that	shows	one’s	state	of	mind;	the	entire
body	 participates	 in	 this	 process.	 It	 utilizes
voluntary	 or	 unconscious	 gestures	 —

movements	 of	 the	 hands,	 arms,	 fingers,	 head,
legs,	 or	 shoulders.	 It	 comprises	 facial
expressions,	 body	 posture,	 gestures,	 eye

movement,	touch	and	use	of	space	but	it	needs	to
be	 interpreted	 broadly	 and	 is	 just	 one	 of	 the

ways	 used	 by	 people	 convey	 their	 feelings	 and
thoughts	to	others.	

And	it’s	not	just	to	do	with	movement.	As	body

language	 encompasses	 the	 whole	 body,	 body

postures,	 too,	 suggest	 certain	 emotions.	 The
stance	of	a	hostile	individual	is	quite	different	to
one	feeling	fear.	Whereas	a	person	who	is	afraid
might	 display	 avoidance	 tendencies	 by	 backing
off,	 an	 antagonistic	 individual	will	 tend	 to	 edge

closer.	 A	 person	 sitting	 on	 a	 chair	 while
participating	 in	 a	 discussion	with	 head	 nodding
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is	 implying	 openness	 whereas	 one	 whose	 legs

and	 arms	 are	 folded	 or	 whose	 foot	 or	 leg	 is
shaking	or	whose	toes	are	tapping	might	indicate
impatience,	unfriendliness	or	even	anger.	

Similarly,	 arms	 akimbo	 might	 imply	 arrogance
and	 fidgety	 hands	might	 give	 the	 impression	 of

anxiety	 or	 boredom.	 A	 shoulder	 shrug	 is	 a
universal	 gesture	 showing	 that	 a	 person	 hasn’t
understood	 what	 had	 just	 been	 said;	 exposed

palms	 show	 that	 nothing	 is	 concealed	 in	 the
hands	 and	 a	 person	 can	 be	 trusted.	 Relaxed
hands	 express	 confidence	 and	 self-assurance,

clenched	 fists	 show	 signs	 of	 stress	 and	 hand-
wringing	demonstrates	nervousness	and	anxiety.
In	some	cultures,	pointing	with	the	index	finger

is	 acceptable	whereas	 in	 others	 it’s	 offensive	 or
even	 aggressive.	 A	 thumbs-up	 gesture	 means
“OK”	 in	 some	 countries	 but	 is	 an	 insult	 in
others	whereas	showing	the	middle	finger	can	be
impolite	 in	 the	 extreme.	 Bowing	 is	 submissive

and	a	head	nod	—	a	stunted	form	of	bowing	—

indicates	 agreement	 with	 another’s	 viewpoint.
And	so	on.
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Mods?		Rockers?		Skinheads?		Yobs?
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The	ego	tripper
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Which	twin	has	the	Toni?
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At	the	dentist.		Open	wide,	please! Suffocating
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Take	it	from	me.		Smoking's	BAD	for	your	health Smoke	got	in	his	eyes
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SECRETS:	Eyes	closed,	lips	sealedThis	bra's	so	uplifting!
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FACES
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Take	it	easy,	mate.		Keep	your	hat	on!
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FACES

The	 face	 is	 very	 important	 in	 the	 process	 of
person	recognition.	Our	ability	to	identify	a	face

we’ve	 seen	 before	 is	 almost	 instantaneous	 and
goes	 nine-tenths	 of	 the	way	 to	 recognizing	 the
person.	 (The	 remaining	 tenth	 is	 putting	 a	 name

to	the	face	but	that’s	another	story!)	

Research	by	psychologist	Sam	Rakover	 informs

us	 that	 we	 recognize	 faces	 by	 processing	 two
kinds	 of	 facial	 information:	 featural	 and
configurational.	 Featural	 information	 is	 defined

in	 reference	 to	 isolated	 facial	 features	 —	 hair,
brow,	eyes,	nose,	mouth,	cheeks	and	chin	and	so
forth	 while	 configurational	 information

references	 the	 spatial	 relations	 between	 the
various	 features	 and	 their	 interaction	 as	well	 as
paying	attention	to	various	proportions,	such	as

nose	length	to	brow	length	or	brow	area	to	face
area.	 In	 fact,	 we	 might	 very	 well	 arrive	 at

conclusions	 about	 an	 individual	 based	 on	 a
feature	 seemingly	 as	 irrelevant	 as	 the	 space
between	 the	 eyes	 or	 the	 distance	 between	 eyes
and	eyebrows.	

Faces	 probably	 assume	 prime	 importance	 in
penetrating	 a	 person’s	 thoughts.	 The	 face	 and
facial	expressions	are	the	most	easily	discernible

when	 expressing	 and	 interpreting	 emotions
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through	 the	 body.	 It’s	 generally	 agreed	 that

there	 are	 six	 basic	 facial	 expressions,
corresponding	 to	 distinct	 universal	 emotions:
disgust,	 sadness,	 fear,	 anger,	 surprise,	 and

happiness.	 The	 first	 four	 of	 these	 are	 negative
emotions.	 The	 cues	 for	 the	 facial	 expression	 of
disgust	 include	raising	 the	upper	 lip	and	cheeks

and	wrinkling	 the	nose	bridge	whereas	 	 sadness
is	 shown	by	 lowering	 the	corners	of	 the	mouth
and	 raising	 the	 inner	 portion	 of	 the	 brows.
Anger	 is	 accompanied	 by	 lowering	 the	 brows,
pressing	the	lips	firmly	together	and	causing	the
eyes	to	bulge	and	fear	is	demonstrated	by	raising

the	brows,	opening	the	eyes	and	slightly	opening
the	mouth.	 	Finally,	for	happiness,	we	raise	and
lower	 the	 corners	 of	 our	 mouths	 whereas

surprise	comes	with	arching	the	brows,	opening

the	eyes	wide	and	dropping	the	jaw	slightly.	

Facial	 expressions	 are	 manifested	 by	 the
movement	 or	 positions	 of	 muscles	 under	 the

skin	 and	 are	 fundamental	 to	 social

communication	 between	 humans	 in	 that	 they
may	 convey	 a	 person’s	 emotional	 state	 to
observers.	 However,	 people	 can	 adopt	 facial
expressions	voluntarily	or	involuntarily	with	the
neural	 mechanisms	 responsible	 for	 controlling

the	expression	differing	in	each	case.	So	someone
say	 of	 another	 that	 she	 beamed	 at	 her	 but	 it
wasn’t	a	genuine	smile	or	that	he	frowned	at	me
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but	 was	 only	 pretending	 to	 be	 displeased.	 For

example,	no	crinkling	around	the	eyes	might	well
suggest	that	a	friendly	smile	might	be	fake.	

Eyes	can	also	hint	at	one’s	inner	state.	Staring	too
hard	 can	make	 your	 interlocutor	 uncomfortable
but	fix	your	focus	too	little	and	you	might	seem

disinterested.	 A	 sarcastic	 eye	 roll	 can	 tell	 a	 lot
about	 feelings	whereas	 a	 friendly	 twinkle	 in	 the
eyes	 can	 be	 soothing	 so	 that	 people	 take	 an

immediate	liking	to	you.	

Because	 the	 face	 is	 so	 important,	 technologies

place	considerable	emphasis	on	 it.	 	Our	cameras
are	 smart	 in	 that	 most	 have	 Intelligent	 Face
Detection.	 	 This	 can	 set	 focus	 and	 exposure	 for

human	faces	anywhere	in	the	frame	and	prevents
the	 camera	 from	 focusing	on	 a	background	 that
should	 remain	 just	 that:	 a	 backdrop	 —	 and	 it

doesn’t	matter	 if	 the	camera	 is	held	vertically	or
horizontally.	 If	 there’s	a	 face,	 it	will	be	detected

and	if	there’s	more	than	a	single	face,	the	camera
will	 generally	 choose	 the	 nearest	 one.	 Some
cameras	are	so	smart	 that	you	can	 instruct	 them
to	 focus	 on	 the	 eyes	 and	 you	 can	 even	 tell	 the

machine	whether	 you	want	 it	 to	 fix	 its	 gaze	 on

the	left	eye	or	right.

Strong	aquiline	features
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Shshsh!		Just	keep	on	smiling	at	them	and	maybe	they'll	go	away!
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Now	don't	be	shy.		He	only	wants	to	take	your	photograph.
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EYES
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Eyes	 are	 prominent	 features	 of	 our	 faces.	 So

prominent	 are	 they	 that	 detecting	 eyes	must	 be
an	 important	 part	 of	 the	 algorithm	 used	 in	 the
face	recognition	 facility	and	that	 is	why	the	 fire

hydrants	kept	on	being	identified	as	people.	

The	 eyes	provide	 vision,	 enabling	us	 to	 see	 and

by	 detecting	 shapes,	 colours	 and	movement	we
can	react	to	other	people	immediately.	However,
probably	more	 than	 anything	 else,	 it’s	 the	 eyes

that	we’re	 drawn	 to	when	we	 look	 at	 a	 human
face	and	attempt	to	“read”	its	expressions	and	its
inner	thoughts.	

Other	features	such	as	the	hair	or	the	brow,	the
nose	 or	mouth	 or	 teeth,	 the	 cheeks	 or	 the	 chin

might	help	us	distinguish	who	 from	whom	and
might	even	suggest	—	often	erroneously	—	such
attributes	 as	 wisdom,	 resilience,	 acumen	 or
verbosity	 but	 it’s	 the	 eyes	we	 look	 at	when	we
want	 to	 figure	out	what	 the	other	person	might

be	thinking.	

	
What	is	 it	about	the	eyes?	They	are	particularly
important	 as	 a	 diagnostic	 feature,	 perhaps
because	 humans	 tend	 to	 optimize	 their	 use	 of

visual	information	and	the	eyes	just	happen	to	be
the	 most	 informative	 areas	 for	 the	 task.	 They
might	 well	 be	 a	 rich	 source	 of	 real-world
information	 about	 a	 person’s	 identity,	 state	 of
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mind,	 or	 intentions.	 In	 Visualizing	 Facebook,

which	 deals	with	why	 people	 post	 and	 on	what
they	post,	 the	 anthropologists	Daniel	Miller	 and
Jolynna	Sinanan	noted	 that	 “[though]	hair	 is	 the

principal	area	of	experimentation	for	girls	…	it	is
often	 piled	 high	 and	 pulled	 back	 off	 the	 face	 to
show	facial	features,	especially	the	eyes.”	

The	plan	of	the	eyes	is	based	on	a	specific	order.
Eyebrows	are	located	above	the	eye	itself	and	can
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Очи	чёрные,	очи	страстные

Black	eyes,	passionate	eyes
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be	of	various	shapes.	In	the	centre	of	the	eye	is	a

black	pupil	surrounded	by	the	cornea,	which	can
be	any	any	colour	from	darkest	brown	to	lightest
blue.	 A	 person	 might	 look	 straight	 ahead	 with

both	eyes	apparently	focused	on	the	same	spot	or
they	 may	 appear	 to	 look	 in	 different	 directions
making	 the	 person	 have	 a	 squint.	 Similarly,	 the

eyes	might	blink	or	not	and	the	eyelids	that	open
and	 close	when	 blinking	 and	winking	 cover	 and
protect	 our	 eyes	 and	 have	 eyelashes	 along	 the

margins	to	intensify	protection	from	perspiration
or	extraneous	debris.	

Eyes	 are	 often	 important	 in	 facial	 expressions	 in
that	they	create	the	most	obvious	and	immediate
signals	 leading	 to	 the	 formation	 of	 impressions.

Blinking	rate,	for	instance,	can	signal	nervousness
or	 composure	 or	 whether	 someone	 might	 be

lying.	 Most	 people	 can	 raise	 one	 eyebrow	 in	 a

suggestion	 of	 disbelief	 and	 can	 raise	 both	 in	 an
expression	 of	 surprise.	 Moreover,	 we	 are	 very
sensitive	 to	 these	 things	 and	 to	 changes	 in	 them.
In	addition,	we	secrete	tears,	which	not	only	help

clean	and	lubricate	the	eyes	but	are	often	formed
through	 crying	 and	 are	 thus	 associated	 with

several	strong	emotions.	

Eye	 contact,	 when	 two	 people	 look	 at	 each
other’s	 eyes	 simultaneously,	 is	 considered	 to	 be
an	 important	 aspect	 of	 interpersonal
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communication.	 It	 guides	 conversations,

indicating	 concentration	 or	 participation,	 and
establishes	connections	with	others.	It’s	a	means
of	non-verbal	communication	with	considerable

influence	 on	 social	 behaviour.	 Making	 eye
contact,	 for	 example,	 can	 suggest	 conversation.
Lack	of	eye	contact	is	usually	perceived	as	being

rude	or	inattentive,	as	Judge	T.S.	Ellis	made	clear
to	the	prosecutor	in	the	trial	of	Paul	Manafort	in
August	 2018,	 saying:	 “Look	 at	 me!	 Don’t	 look

down.”.	

Though	 the	 implications	 of	 eye	 contact	 vary

among	 cultures,	 it	 is	 universally	 significant	 and
also	 provides	 key	 social	 and	 emotional
information.	 Subconsciously	 we	 search	 each

other’s	eyes	and	faces	for	signs	of	frame	of	mind.
Is	 direct	 eye	 contact	 proper?	 Does	 it	 indicate

competitiveness?	 Is	 direct	 eye	 contact	 to	 be
avoided	 as	 a	 sign	 of	 respect	 or	might	 the	 same
lack	 of	 direct	 contact	 be	 interpreted	 in	 another
culture	as	a	lack	of	self-confidence.	Avoidance	of

eye	 contact	might	mean	 that	 someone	 is	 hiding

something.	 	 Moreover,	 eyes	 can	 communicate
more	 information	 than	 a	 person	might	 actually
be	 aware	 of.	 Dilated	 pupils,	 for	 example,	 can
indicate	 greater	 affection	 or	 attraction,	 while
constricted	pupils	send	a	colder	signal.
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That	eyes	are	culturally	significant	and	not	 just	physiological	 features	and	physiognomic	 indicators
can	be	found	in	the	large	number	of	English	phrases	that	contain	references	to	eyes.		Just	think	about

them.	

“All	eyes	are	on…”												 …	is	the	focus	of	public	attention	

	“To	be	all	eyes”				 To	watch	attentively	

	“To	shut	one’s	eyes	to”				 To	ignore	

	“Eyes	on	stalks”				 An	indication	of	eager	curiosity	

	“To	keep	one’s	eye	in”					 To	continue	to	make	good	judgements	about	activities	one’s	engaged	in	

	“To	only	have	eyes	for”			 To	be	exclusively	interested	in

	“To	keep	an	eye	out	[for] To	look	out	for	something	with	particular	attention

	“My	eye”				 To	express	disbelief

	“To	see	eye	to	eye”											 To	be	in	full	agreement

	“To	be	up	to	the	eyes”					 To	be	very	busy

	“He’s	making	eyes	at	me” He’s	flirting	

		
Whatever	the	case,	the	eyes	can	—	and	do	—	tell	a	lot.	It’s	these	social	and	cultural	meanings	attached

to	eyes	that	lets	us	imagine	that	fire	hydrants	—	and	other	inanimate	objects	—	can	have	feelings.	

		
Really?!
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Eyes	on	stalks The	big	squint
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"Ma,	she's	making	eyes	at	me!

Ma	she's	awful	nice	to	me!

You've	overdone	the	mascara	a	bit,	my	lass
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Keeping	a	watchful	eyeCan	they	still	see	me	in	here?

Oh,	Jeepers	Creepers,	where'd	ya	get	those	peepers?
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The	myopic	touristEarly	onset	cataracts

Jeepers	Creepers,	where'd	ya	get	those	eyes?
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Niqab	hydrant

I	can	see	you	but	you	can't	see	me!
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The	moon	may	be	high	—	But	I	can't	see	a	thing	in	the	sky	—	I	only	have	eyes	for	you
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OMG!	Look	what's	coming	our	way!

We	hear	singing	but	there's	no-one	there
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The	seeing	eye	hydrant
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How	much	did	you	spend	on	your	new	specs	this

time?
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As	blind	as	…	a	hydrantGagged	and	blindfolded
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EMOTION
Emotions	 are	what	people	—	and	perhaps	other	mammals	 also	—	 feel,	 and	are

brought	about	by	an	intricate	combination	of	hormones	and	the	unconscious	and
these	 can	 only	 be	 controlled	 by	 concentrated	 determination.	 	We	 display	 our

emotions	 in	many	ways.	 	For	humans,	body	language,	 including	facial	gestures,
and	voice	tone	are	among	the	most	important.		How	our	bodies	and	voices	react
to	our	inner	feelings	provide	effective	signals	for	others	to	interpret	how	we	are
feeling.	

https://simple.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hormone
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I'm	a	bit	off	colour	today Totally	burnt	out
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I'm	feelin'	kinda	blueA	little	puff	of	powder	and	a	little	dab	of	paint

can	make	a	girl	look	like	what	she	ain't
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Light	up	your	face	with	gladness	

Hide	every	trace	of	sadness	

Although	a	tear	may	be	ever	so	near	

That’s	the	time	you	must	keep	on	trying

Smile	what’s	the	use	of	crying

You’ll	find	that	life	is	still	worthwhile	

If	you’ll	just	

Smile

If	your	sweetheart	sends	a	letter	of

goodbye

	

It's	no	secret	you'll	feel	better	if	you

cry...

So	let	your	hair	down	and	go	right	on

baby	and	cry
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I've	got	a	sinking	feeling	…

English	understatement
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You're	just	a	rubbish	bin	but	I'm	really	very	fond

of	you

In	the	red	light	district
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Coughs	and	sneezes	spread	diseases	… …		so	trap	your	germs	in	a	handkerchief
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Stymied Light-headed
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The	fan	club The	suspense	is	choking	me
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As	straight	as	a	politician Old	soldiers	never	die	…
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Isn't	it	a	little	dark	in	there?

Tell	us	when	it's	safe	to	come	out
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Look	at	us	straight	in	the	eye	when	taking	our

picture

Bashful
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Really?	You	don't	want	to	hear	what	she	said

about	you?

Talk	about	scary!	I	was	skiing	peacefully	when

suddenly	there	was	an	avalanche
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Let's	stick	together	and	confuse	the	enemy
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OCCUPATIONS,	ENTERTAINMENT

AND	EVENTUAL	DEMISE		
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On	a	bicycle	made	for	two
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The	photographer Paparazzi	—	GO	AWAY!		No	photographs!		



	54	

Schnozzle	Durante Rudolf	Nureyev
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I	think	they	all	went	that-away

Can't	talk	just	now	—	I'm	all	tied	up
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Deep	contemplation

Let	no	one	else's	work	evade	your	eyes

Remember	why	the	good	Lord	made	your	eyes

So	don't	shade	your	eyes

(Tom	Lehrer:	Lobachevsky)
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At	full	cock Brewer's	droop

I

'

v

e

got

a

sinking

feeling

…
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…	What's	the	time?		What	day	is	it?	Where	am	I?Oh,	what	a	night	I	had!
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Death	approaches

RIP
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And	it	doesn't	stop	with	hydrants.

Everywhere	I	go,	I	see	faces.

They	can	be	on	the	other	side	of	a	street.

They	might	be	walking	along	a	promenade.

They	can	be	in	a	garden.

They're	even	in	the	refrigerator!

Moreover,	it's	contagious	as	friends	keep	sending	me	pictures

of	hydrants	they've	come	to	know!

Aarrrgh!
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BEYOND	HYDRANTS

AND

DRESSING	UP
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WOW! By	gum!
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Scalpel!	

Forceps!

The	happy	house
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It's	painful	being	locked	away	in	a	fridge The	thinker
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Like	the	necklace? Oops!		I	forgot	my	shirt.
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Did	we	scare	you?
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And	now,	for	my	encore	…	Never	mess	with	a	crane	again.
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Camelus	dromedarius	(var.	via	rex	Salomon)
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Levis	addendum

(A	frivolous	extra)
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Inside:	H20	

Outside:	K9P

Hydrants	in	the	dogital	age

Fido	 and	Rover	were	 strolling	down	 the	 street	 one

day.	 	Midway	 along	 the	block,	Fido	nudged	Rover
with	a	friendly	flick	of	his	tail	and	in	pure	doggerel
said:	"Just	wait	here	for	a	couple	of	minutes.		There's

something	 I	 need	 to	 do	 on	 the	 other	 side	 of	 the
street."

So	off	he	 trotted	 across	 the	 road	 and	made	 straight
for	 a	 hydrant	 around	which	 he	must	 have	 spent	 at
least	 three	 or	 four	 minutes	 circling,	 all	 the	 time

sniffing	earnestly.	Finally,	he	cocked	up	his	left	hind
leg	and	spent	almost	as	 long	again	 leaving	his	mark
on	and	all	around	the	hydrant.		

When	 he	 was	 done	 and	 had	 all	 four	 paws	 on	 the

ground	 again,	 he	 trotted	 back	 over	 to	 Rover	 who
was	 waiting	 patiently	 for	 his	 buddy,
hyperventilating	heavily.

"What	was	that	all	about?",		Rover	inquired.

"Oh,	 nothing	 much",	 answered	 Fido.	 	 "I	 was	 just
checking	 the	 messages	 on	 my	 pee-mail	 and

remembered	 that	 I	 could	 use	Reply	 All.	 	 So	 that's

what	I	was	doing	and	that's	why	it	took	so	long."
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I'm	so	mixed	up.		Why	did	I	ever	start	this	project???





Faces	on	the	Street
Stanley	Waterman


